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RESOLUTION G-3165. SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA GAS COMPANY 
REQUESTS AUTHORITY TO DEVIATE FROM ITS TARIFF RULE 16 
-ADJUSTMENT OF BILLS- IN ORDER TO HAKE A METER BILLING 
REFUND TO SOUL BROTHERS KITCHEN, INC. 

BY ADVICE LE'Pl'ER 2351-G, FILED ON SEPTEMBER 2, 1994 

SUMMARY 

1. By its Advice Letter (A.L.) 2351, filed on September 2, 
1994, Southern california Gas company (SoCalGas) requests 
Commission authority to deViate from its Tariff Rule t6 
NAdjustment of Bills" in order to make a meter billing refund 
including interest to Soul Brothers Kitchen, Inc. (Soul 
Brothers). The overcharge Was a result of a meter 
malfunctioning from May 1983 through June 1993, a ten-year two
month period. The amount of the meter billing overcharge is 
$56,387. The interest due, determined by the three month 
commercial paper rate through August 31, 1994, amounts to 
$23,532 •. SoCalGas reqUests authority to refund both the billing 
error and the interest for a total of $79,919. SoCalGas 
recommends that shareholders and ratepayers share the expense of 
the refund to soul Brothers. 

2. No party protested SoCalGas A.L. 2351. 

3. This Resolution approves SoCalGas' request. 

BACKGROUND 

1. Soul Brothers is a small, minority business enterprise in 
• an economically depressed area of the city of Los Angeles. The 

soul Brothers' location has been subject to recent civil 
disturbances. SoCalGas considers a deviation from its tariff 
rules in this particular case appropriate because the meter 
overcharge has caused extraordinary economic hardship to Soul 
Brothers. 

2. The type of mater at the customer's facility is a 35B 
American Meter. This meter. has a field testing and proving 
schedule of once every ten years. The incorrect index for the 
meter was discoverad at a regularly scheduled field test 
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conducted in Hay of 1993_ The incorrect index was replaced and 
a notation roade on the roeterQrder-indicating that the account 
would need to be rebilled. The meter order routed to SoCalGas' 
billing group was misidentified, and rebilling was delayed untIl 
December of 1993. 

3. The normal, applicable refund period f.or SoCa1Gas customers 
for other than gas displacement meters in S6CalGas' Tariff Rule 
16 is up to l years. soul Brothers t gas meter i~ not a 
displacement roeter. The requested deviation to SoCalGas Tariff 
Rule 16 applies to this_case only, and would waive the three 
year limit in iine 5 of page 2 Of Rule 161 w ••• the period of 
adjustment shall not eXceed three yearsw ~hould be cbang6d in 
this particuiar ca~e_to Nset the adjustmen~ period to'ten years 
and two months including interest due based upon the three month 
commeroial paper rate. N 

4. SoCaiGas informed William Gaffney of the commission 
Advisory and compliance Division (CACD), -that it has already 
rebilled and made a refund to -S6ul Brothers for-the meter 
billing overcharge. The r;efund provided was for a period. of ten 
years and one month (speoillcally,.May 12, 19~3 thrOUgh June i5, 
1993) and was made with6U~ interes~. This refund, which e~ceeds 
the three-year limit for dis~laceme~t meter~ (section D of 
SoCalGas Rule 16), was made 1n error. A check in the amount of 
$47,864 plus a bill predit of $8,523 (for a total~efund of 
$56,387) was ~ive~ to:the customer in Janua~y, i994. This errOr 

. resulted from a misunderstanding about th~ type of meter at the 
cUstomer's facility. it was believed that the meter was a nOI\
displacement meter which tal~s und~r the provisi6ns of section 
D~4 of Rule 16 and does not limit the period Of rebilling for 
meter error. 

5. Once SoCa1Gas disc6vered that it had misidentified the 
meter and had provided a refund in excess of the tariff limit, 
it notified Soul Brothers of the excessive refund. In 
subseqUent discussions between the parties, SoCalGas and Soul 
Brothers reached a settlement whereby SoCalGas would seek 
commission approval tor (i) a refund beyond the three year 
limit; and (2) interest 6n the $56,387 at the three-month 
commercial paper rate. SoCalGas requested that the Commission 
authorize the full refund with interest under the provisions of 
General Order 96-A as a deviation from SoCalGas' tariff 
schedUles. 

6. SoCalGas is making this l"equest for a deviati6n from its 
· tariff for the followin<j rea.sonst (1) the meter billing error 

cited in the advice letter was the result of an incorrect meter 
index which resulted in a measurement of gas usage in.excess of 
of actual usage and this Was the fault of SoCalGas and not the 
customer; (2) the customer could not haVe been reasonably 
expected to discove~ the meter error: and (3) this customer 
experienced siqniflcant hardship as a result of the over-
billing. ' . 

7. Soul Brothers is a ~iriority~owned business enterprise 
located in an area of LOs Angeles that has been hard hit by 
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recent oivil disturbancos. Soul Brothers informed SOCalGas that 
as a result of their finanoial status and their hi9h gas bills, 
ther had to borrow money at 18\ interest in order to stay in 
bus ness. Moreover, soul Brothers informed SoCalGas that it 
operates with a 9ross pl'ofit rnar<Jln of 22\ and the loss of funds 
resulting from the overbilling has deprived the customer of 
additional earnings potential. In addition, Soul Brothers 
employs disadvantaged youths. SoCalGas has been in partnership 
with other businesses to help rebuildth6se parts of LOs Angeles 
that have been hardest hit by the recent oivil unrest. Given 
the nature of the error made and Soul Brothers' uniqUe business 
circumstances, socalGas believes that it is in the public 
interest for this customer to be permitted a refund beyond the 
three years allowed in SoCalGas l tariffs. 

S.At the request of the Energy Branch, SoCalGas reviewed its 
regulatory record for the last five years. During this period, 
it has not made any advice letter or any other type of filin? 
seeking authority to make a refund for a greater period of tlme 
than SoCalGas' tariff permits. SoCalGas is not aware of any 
instance where the conurd.ssion has authorized a deviation from. 
the three-year limit on rebilling of meter errors set forth in 
the utilitles' tariff rule schedules addressing Adjustment of 
Bills. 

9. At the request of the Energy Branch, SoCalGas performed a 
review of its rebill transactions for other customers oVer the 
last eighteen months. SoCalGas' review was limited to this time 
period because its new customer Information Billing System 
(CIBS) only maintains the rebill information for eighteen months 
to this date. SoCalGas has discovered that it did provide one 
other rebilling where the period exceeded the three-year limit. 
In the review, SoCalGas investigated oVer 400,000 rebill 
transactions. Thirty-foul.' rebillings were for a period of 
longer than one year (inclUding soul Brothers). only one other 
rebilling was for a period eXceeding three years. 

o 10. In view of the unique situation of soul .Brothers, SoCalGas 
does not expect to seek commission approVal for a refund beyond 
the three-year tariff limit, or pay interest on a refund for any 
other customers. 

11. SoCalGas recommended that the refund beyond the three-year 
tariff limit ($33,212), plus the interest on the entire refund 
amount ($23,532), should be made at shareholders expense, This 
would be the period of May 12, 1983 through June of 1990. The 

. refund applicable for the three year period which the tariff 
normally provides would be made at the ratepayers expense 
($23,176). Treatment for the three-year period would be a 100% 
balancing account treatment authorized by the Commission for 
S6CalGas' core service transmission revenues (as recorded in its 
core Fixed cost Account [CFCA» and \o!ould result from SOCalGas' 
adjustment of the CFCA revenue to reflect the refund to Soul 
Brothers. 

12. Since ratepayers would only pay for the three-year refUnd, 
excluding intere$t, this would haVe the same impact on SoCalGas' 
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ratepayers as a rofund mado pursuant to the provisions of Tariff 
Rule 16 for an overbilling caused by a meter error. 

KOTICR 

1. Publio 1\6tification of this filing has been made by plaoing 
it on the Commission calendar and by mailing copies of this 
filing to other utilities, governmental agencies, and to all 
interested parties who requested such notification. 

PROTESTS 

1. No party filed a protest to SOCa1Gas A.L. 2351. 

DISCUSSION 

1.S6Ca1Gas filed A.L. 2351 on september 2,1994, requesting 
commission authority to deviate from its Tariff R~le 16 
NAdjustroent of BillsN in order to make a meter bi1iingretund 
inolUding interest. SoUl Brothers inourred meter billing error 
from May of 1~83 through June of 1993 covering a ten-year two
month period. 

2. Energy Branch staff William Gaffney disoussed the 
overcharges and interest representatives of SoCalGas and soul 
Brothers. After those discussions and examination of data dated 
November 22, 1994, CACD believes that the refund for overcharges 
and interest proposed by SoCalGas for s6u1 Brothers should be 
granted due to the e~traordinary hardship on the customer. 

3. SoCalGas determines that Soul Brothers would sUffer 
irrecoverablefinanoia1 damage if all billing overcharges were 
not recoveredt socalGas' deviation from its Tariff Rule 16 to 
grant a refund inoluding interest for the ten-year two-month 
period is correspondingly just and reasonable. S6CaiGas' 
deviation from its Tariff Rule 16 to grant a refund inoluding 
interest for the ten-year tWo-month period is correspondingly 
just and reasonable. 

4. SoCalGas' recommends that its shareholders absorb the 
refund beyond the three-year tariff limit ($33,212), plus the 
interest on the entire rafund ($23,532). The refund due for the 
three-year period which the tariff normally allows would be at 
ratepayers expense ($23

1
176). The treatment for the three-year 

period would be a funot on of the 100% balanoing account 
. trea~ment authorized by the commission for SoCalGas' core 

serv1ce transmission revenues (as recorded in its Cora Fi~ed 
cost Account) and would result from socalGas' adjustment of the 
CFCA revenue to reflect the refund to Soul Brothers. 

5. For tha one rehill/refund SOCalGas discovered which was 
made for a period of time greater than the threa year limit, 
SoCalGas recommends that its shareholders bear the expense of 
the refund amount which went beyond the tariff limit. This 
would be accomplished by a correspo)\ding upward adju'stment of' 
the revenue recorded in the CFCA which S6Calcas will make if the 
commission so orders. since other ratepayers would only pay for 
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the three-year refund, exoluding interest. SoCalGas submits that 
this would have no different impaot on SoCalGas' ratepayers as a 
group compared to a refund made according to the provisions of 
SoCalGas Tariff Rule 16 for an overbilling caused by a meter 
error for other than a displacement meter. 

6. SoCalGas requests this deviation pursuant to section>: of 
General order 96-A. The requested deviation from Rule 16 is 
relatively minor in nature and speoifically limited to this case 
only. All customer overcharge cases will be considered on a 
case-by-case basis. The vast majority Of overcharges fall under 
the standard provisions of Tariff Rule 16. 

7. In view of thehardshipfrol'll. the overbilling, this 
deviation from SoCalGas Tariff Rule 16 to reimburse Soul 
Brothers a total of $79,919 •. The total includes $56,387 in 
overcharges and $23,532 in interest at the three-month 
comrner?ial p~per.rate. It i~. a~~in no~ed that a $56,387 refund 
was re1mbursed to the customer 1n January of 1994. The 
difference to be provided is $23,532. 

FINDINGS 

1. On. september. 2, 1994, SOCalGtls filed Advice Letter 2351-Q 
request1ng author1ty to deviate from its Tariff Rule 16 
"AdjUstment of Bills" in order to make a billing refund, 
including interest to its.customerl soul Brothers. The 
overcharge was a result of a meter fUnctioning error, and was 
not the fault of soul Brothers. 

2. The amount of the meter billing error over the total ten
year two-month period is $56,381. The es~imated amount of 
interest due at the three-month commeroial paper rate is 
$23,532. A check in the a~ount of $41,864 plus a bill credit of 
$8,523 (for a partial refund Of $56,387) was given to the 
customer in January, .1994,. Therefo~el the total, estimated 
refund is $19,919 leavin~ an 6uts~a~d.ng amount Of $23,532. 
This amount would he SUbJect to ~eV1S10n for the 1nterest due at 
the time SOCalGas would actually retund the remaining amount to 
soul Brothers. 

3. This deviation from Tariff Rule 16 is appropriate since the 
meter function error was in no way the fault of Soul Brothers, 
and the monetary loss would have caused an economic hardship for 
the customer. 

4. SoCalGa~' recommendation that the ref~nd beyond the normal 
three-year 11mit and all interest to be pa1d by SoCalGas' 
shareholders is reasonable. 

5. All customer overcharge cases will be considered on a case
by-case basis. 

6. This deviation and refund shOUld be authorized under the 
provisions of section X of General Order 96-A. 

-5-



'. 
Rcsol\ltion G-3165 
SoCalGas/A.I" 2351-0/00G 

THEREFORE, IT IS ORDERED that. 

March, 16, 1995 

1. southern California Gas Company's Advice Letter 2351-G is 
authorized. 

2. So:uthern Califol'nia Gas Company's recommendation that the 
refund beyond the Tariff Rule 16 limit·of three years and all 
interest acorued be paid by the utility's shareholders is 
reasonable and is granted. 

3. Southern california Gas Company shall notify the commission 
Advisory and compliance Division when the remainder of the 
refund i~ paid to SoUl Brothers. This notification should . 
indicate the date the remainder is refunded and the amount paid. 

4. The Resolution is effective today. 

I hereby certify that this Resolution ~~s adopted by the. Publio 
utilities Commission at its regular meeting on March 16, 1995. 
The following commissioners approved itl 

EAL J. SHUlMAN 
Executive Director 

DANIEL Hm. FESSLER 
Pl'esident 

P. GREGORY CONLON 
JESSIE J. KNIGHT, JR. 

Commissioners 


